

GUIDED READING The New Frontier

A. As you read this section, take notes to answer questions about President Kennedy's attempts to solve domestic and international problems.

The New Frontier: Fulfilled Promises

Problems	What did Kennedy believe the government could do to solve the problem?	What programs, laws, and accomplishments resulted from Kennedy's beliefs?
1. Economic recession		
2. Poverty abroad		
3. Soviet successes in space		

The New Frontier: Unfulfilled Promises

Rejected Proposals	Later Proposals
4. What reform proposals did Kennedy make that were rejected by a conservative Congress?	5. In 1963, what proposals did Kennedy make but never had the chance to guide through Congress?

- **B.** On the back of this paper, define **mandate.** Then explain what the **Warren**
- **Commission** was and what it did.



RETEACHING ACTIVITY The New Frontier

Finding Main Ideas

The following questions deal with events during President Kennedy's term in office. Answer them in the space provided.

1.	How did the Kennedy administration battle the recession? What were some examples of this strategy?
2.	What was the difference between the Peace Corps and the Alliance for Progress?
3.	What impact did the growth of the nation's space program have on American society?
4.	What difficulties did Kennedy face in his dealings with Congress? Why didn't he act more forcefully to push through his measures?
õ.	For what reason did President Kennedy travel to Dallas, Texas, on November 22, 1963?
6.	What did the Warren Commission determine about the assassination of President Kennedy?

Name Date



LITERATURE SELECTION from Paper Wings by Marly Swick

Twelve-year-old Suzanne Keller, the narrator of Paper Wings, comes of age during a turbulent time in our nation's history. As you read this excerpt from the novel, think about the different reactions of Suzanne's mother, her classmates, her teachers, and her bus driver on the day that President John F. Kennedy was assassinated.

ee Harvey Oswald might as well have shot my ✓ mother through the heart. Sometimes in my confused memories of those days, when I try to reconstruct my mother's erratic behavior after the assassination, I see Jackie's face—disbelieving and devastated behind her black veil-instead of my mother's Scandinavian paleness and crumpled Kleenexes. I was only twelve at the time and there is no clear division in my memory between the public and the private world; to me, the public

world was part of our household, a sort of light show emanating from our Magnavox console sitting in the corner of the family room, a backdrop to our daily lives. As far as I was concerned, our family might just as well have been riding through Dallas in that black openair limousine, the bright sun shining, surrounded by useless Secret Service agents. My own version, if you will, of the single bullet theory.

Over the years, standing in line at various supermarkets, I would read those National Enquirer sto-

ries claiming that Kennedy was still alive. A vegetable in a wheelchair on a Greek island. Or a prisoner of Castro's in Cuba. And I would imagine, for an instant, my parents still married, celebrating what would have been their fortieth, their fiftieth wedding anniversary, having successfully weathered one crisis after another side by side—instead of what really happened. I recognized in those tabloid headlines my own inextinguishable desire to rewrite history. To imagine, at least, some weak flicker of that one brief shining spot having endured in the darkness of obscurity. We were, after all, a generation raised on happy endings. War was Bob Hope entertaining the troops. Marriage was Lucy and Ricky. Old age was Jimmy Durante—"Goodnight, Mrs. Calabash, wherever you are." Disease, death, disaster happened on the

news to foreigners in foreign clothes speaking foreign languages.

The day that Kennedy was shot they sent us home from school early. I was standing in the girls' locker room, having just changed into my blue gym suit, when the principal's voice crackled over the intercom, solemnly informing us that the President was dead. The locker room smelled of sweat and wet towels and sickly-sweet deodorants. I felt sick to my stomach and scared as I put my camel-hair

> coat on without bothering to change back into my school clothes. The usual shrill bouquet of girls' voices had withered. A couple of girls spoke in hushed tones, but most of us just stood there silently, too shocked to open our mouths.

> When I walked outside, the cold blast of November air felt good after the steamy, overheated locker room. The yellow school buses were lined up by the curb waiting for us. As I stood in line I took a couple of deep breaths and the nausea passed. There was

snow on the ground melting into my white sneakers with my last name, "KELLER," printed in Magic Marker on the rubber heels. My legs were bare except for white popcorn anklets. I started to shiver. The bus driver opened the doors, and we filed onto the bus. The boys didn't push and shove and call out insults the way they usually did. I could see that Mrs. Sparks, the bus driver, had been crying. Usually she barked orders at us; today she just stared out the windshield as if we weren't even there. I remembered that during the campaign she had worn a Nixon-Lodge button on her plaid lumber jacket, but she seemed sad anyway. The bus was almost full. An eighth-grade girl I didn't know sat down in the empty seat next to me and whispered something to her friend in the seat in front

© McDougal Littell Inc. All rights reserved.

of her. Usually I sat with Kim, but she had stayed home with a cold that day. I clutched my skirt and sweater and tights into a warm ball in my lap and felt lonely. As the bus pulled away from the curb, my English teacher, Mrs. Ritchie, smiled and waved at me and I waved back. She had a clump of pink Kleenex clutched in her hand. When I turned my head around a second later, she was sobbing and the handsome new shop teacher, Mr. McDuffy, had his arm around her shoulders. In class that morning, right before gym, I had given a book report on *The Story of My Life* by Helen Keller, and as the disquietingly quiet bus pulled away from the curb, I recited to myself the sentences of the report I had learned by heart and my cheeks burned as I remembered how the boys in the class had laughed when I read aloud the first letter Helen had ever written to her mother, which

I thought was very touching: "Helen will write mother letter paper did give helen medicine mildred will sit in swing mildred did kiss helen teacher did give helen peach george is sick in bed george arm is hurt anna did give helen lemonade dog did stand up." My mother's married name happened to be Helen Keller, so I had always felt a special personal connection to her, as if we were distantly related.

The bus wheezed and groaned along Nokomis Road. As we got closer to our neighborhood, I wondered if my mother had heard the news yet. She didn't usually listen to the news until Walter Cronkite. She might not know. I didn't want to be the one to tell her. My mother loved Kennedy. I hoped my sister would get home first.

"You're Bonnie Keller's sister, right?" the eighth-grader asked, suddenly turning her attention to me.

I nodded. My sister was a senior, a cheerleader, and I could tell that this girl, overweight with mousey hair, thought of Bonnie as distant royalty.

"Is she still going with Roger Branstead?"
"Yeah."

The girl let out a dreamy peasant girl's sigh. I shrugged. Behind his back my father and I referred to him as Roger Braindead.

The girl leaned forward and whispered something to her friend, who whispered something back.

They seemed to have forgotten all about the President. I glanced across the aisle at Keith Matsumi. His eyes were closed and he was clutching his black violin case against his rib cage, a serious but serene expression on his face, as if he were listening to some sad, majestic music composed by someone long dead. He opened his eyes and I looked away. Two years earlier, in fifth grade, his mother had come to our class and taught us how to make origami Christmas tree ornaments: red and green paper birds. Most kids acted bored and embarrassed when their parents came to schoolespecially their mothers—but Keith had looked proud and respectful. The bus turned onto Mountain Laurel Drive and wheezed to a halt at the corner. I said "Excuse me" and crawled over the girl and clambered off the bus along with Denise DiNardo, Kevin Crawford, Keith Matsumi,

and the Dinsmore twins, Ricky and Robby. The boys walked off together. I took Denise's hand—she had just started second grade and I baby-sat for her sometimes. She looked confused and frightened, as if she realized that something bad had happened but didn't know what.

"The President died," I told her as we walked toward her house, which was just on the other side of the Quaves' house. "He was shot," I explained, as if trying to explain

it to myself. It still didn't seem real. Her mittened hand grabbed mine tighter and she started to cry.

"Is my daddy hurt?" she asked.

The bus wheezed

and groaned along

Nokomis Road.

As we got closer to

our neighborhood,

I wondered if my

mother had heard

the news yet.

"No," I said, "your father's perfectly okay. There's nothing to worry about. This is just something far away. In Washington, D.C."

Mrs. DiNardo saw us coming and opened the front door holding Denise's four-year-old sister, Dianne, in her arms. Denise ran up the neatly shoveled walkway and grabbed her mother around the waist, crying, even though she didn't know what about. I turned around and headed across the street to my house. It looked just as it had that morning when I'd left for school. You couldn't tell that anything had changed. At the front door I cupped my hands and peered in through the glass. It didn't look as if my sister was home yet. Her coat wasn't hanging on its hook in the hallway. I couldn't see my mother, but I could hear the TV. I opened

the door, hung my coat up, set my books and clothes down on the hall table, and followed the sound of the television into the family room. My mother was sitting on the floor in front of our TV set, crying into a bath towel. Her hair was wet and soapy. She was wearing a white brassiere and black slacks. Apparently she had been washing her hair in the kitchen sink, something she did twice a week, when Kim's mother knocked on the back door with the news. It was chilly in the family room—I could see goose bumps on my mother's arms—but she seemed oblivious to the fact that she was half naked and trickles of water were running off her neck and onto the carpet. When she looked up and saw me standing there, she caught her breath and bit her lip until she stopped crying. Then she took a deep, deep breath and said, "This is the worst thing that has ever happened."

I took a couple of steps closer to her and patted her awkwardly on the shoulder, trying to think of something to say. On the television screen Vice President Johnson was taking the oath of office. Jackie's nylons were splattered with blood and her hand rested on the coffin next to her. I walked over and changed the channel. As if maybe it was just a sad movie. A real tearjerker. "What are you doing?" my mother asked. I didn't answer her. Back then we only got three channels. It was the same picture on all three stations. That's how I knew it was real.

Activity Options

- 1. With a small group of classmates, do an oral history project about Kennedy's assassination. Conduct interviews with adult family members and others in your community to collect their recollections and reactions to this national tragedy. Before you begin this activity, draw up a list of questions, such as "Where were you when you heard the news that Kennedy had been shot?"
- 2. Mrs. Keller—as well as other characters in this passage—are devastated by the assassination of President Kennedy. What recent historical event made a deep impression on you? Why? Write a brief personal narrative about this event. Share your narrative with the class.
- 3. The following chart describes various emotional reactions to grief. Study the chart. Then discuss with classmates which characters exhibit these different reactions and why you think so many Americans were greatly affected by Kennedy's death.

Shock and disbelief	Guilt
Emotional release, such as crying	Hostility and resentment
Depression and loneliness	Dejection
Physical distress	Reconciliation
Panic	Adaptation



AMERICAN LIVES Alan Shepard

Space Explorer Who Restored Confidence

"It's a beautiful day. Boy, what a ride!"—Alan Shepard's first words on returning to Earth after his space flight, 1961

A lan Shepard (b. 1923) was the first American in space and the fifth person to walk on the moon. He helped to restore Americans' confidence in the space program.

While he was in the Navy, Shepard became fascinated with flying. He wanted to win his flight wings so badly that along with naval flight training he also took civilian flying courses. He became a pilot in 1947 and three years later a test pilot—a sometimes dangerous calling.

Soon after the Soviet Union embarrassed the United States by orbiting the first artificial satellite in 1957, the National Aeronautics and Space Administration (NASA) decided that America needed to be first to orbit a human. NASA sent letters to the top test pilots inviting them to apply for the program. Shepard joined the program and after months of testing was named as one of the first seven astronauts in Project Mercury.

For the next two years, the astronauts took classes in astronomy, astrophysics, and biology. They endured constant physical tests. They patiently suffered through experiments that checked their responses to weightlessness and high gravity. They smiled through countless press conferences and public appearances. Finally, Shepard was chosen to take the first flight.

Then Americans had a crisis of confidence. In April 1961, the Soviet Union rocketed Yuri Gagarin into space. Americans were embarrassed once again by the Soviet Union's space superiority. NASA looked inept—especially later in the month when it had to blow up two rockets that were not working correctly. On top of these disasters, Shepard's flight had to be canceled because of bad weather. Nothing, it seemed, was going right.

Finally, on May 5, 1961, the weather was cooperative. Shepard was strapped into the capsule just after five in the morning. Problems forced a delay in the countdown, however. Finally, Shepard's irritated voice came over the radio to the engineers. "Why don't you fix your little problem . . . and light

this candle." At 9:34 the rocket ignited, and Shepard was lifted into space. He returned to Earth fifteen minutes later. His flight was not as impressive as Gagarin's orbit of the earth, but Americans were thrilled. Shepard was treated like a hero. He was given a medal by President Kennedy and a huge parade by New York City. Twenty days later, the President used his success as the occasion for a new goal: to land an American on the moon.

Shepard hoped to fly a spacecraft again. It seemed as though he would get his wish in 1963 when he was named to the Gemini program, the Project Mercury successor. However, Shepard had developed an inner-ear problem that caused him dizziness in the air. Shepard stayed with NASA as an administrator, but he was not allowed to fly.

Five years later, Shepard had surgery to repair his ear problem. He then joined the Apollo program, which aimed at landing on the moon. NASA enjoyed success with two moon landings in 1969. Then, in 1970, disaster hit when equipment problems forced NASA to abort the Apollo 13 lunar landing and three astronauts almost died in space. Clouds returned to the U.S. space effort.

Once again, though, Shepard eased Americans' concerns. His Apollo 14 flight in 1971 was flawless. At age 47, he became the oldest American to fly in space and the fifth to walk on the moon. The mission proceeded so smoothly that, during his moon walk, Shepard hit a few golf balls. In 1974 Shepard resigned from the space program and the Navy and went into private life.

Questions

- 1. The first seven astronauts were given constant media attention? Why?
- 2. From two hours before liftoff until after the recovery of his space capsule, Shepard's first flight was broadcast live. Why would the government allow that?
- 3. Do you think landing a person on the moon was a worthwhile goal? Why or why not?